
EAST CAROLINA UNIVERSITY FACULTY SENATE 
APRIL 12, 1988 

The eighth regular meeting of the Faculty Senate for the academic year 1987/88 was 
held on Tuesday, April 12, 1988, in Mendenhall Student Center, Room 244. Members 

absent were Smith (Faculty Assembly), Boyce (Faculty Assembly), Steele (Home 
Economics), Lawrence (Geology), Gregory (Medicine), Dudek (Medicine), and Whelan 
(Technology). Alternates present were Gordley for Voors (Art), Patton for 
Kopanski (Aerospace), Spence for Terrell (Education), Woodside for Davis 
(Mathematics), Moskop for Pories (Medicine), Everett for Lee (Nursing), Ferrance 
for Engelke (Nursing), and Shank for Schwartz (Music). 

Agenda Item I. Call to Order 

Chair Conner Atkeson called the meeting to order at 2:12 p.m. 

Agenda Item II. Approval of Minutes of March 15, 1988 
Connie Kledaras (Social Work) moved approval of the minutes of March 15, 1988. The 
motion was seconded and passed. 

Agenda Item III. Special Order of the Day 

B. Announcements, Chair of the Faculty, Conner Atkeson 

Chancellor's Inaugural Activities - April 14-15, 1988 

April 14 
8:00 p.m. Inaugural Concert, Wright Auditorium 

April 15 

*11:00 a.m. Inaugural Ceremony, Wright Auditorium 

2:30 p.m. Inaugural Symposium, Hendrix Theatre 
7:00 p.m. Chancellor's Society Dinner and Inaugural Ball, Minges Coliseum 

*Although classes have not been cancelled on April 15, Dr. Bloodworth has 
announced that any faculty member who wishes to march in the processional may 
cancel individual classes scheduled to meet at the time of the ceremony. 

The West Area Residence Council and the Student Health Center are sponsoring 
the third Annual "Life's a Health Affair" today from 3:00 - 6:00 p.m. on the 
lawn outside Mendenhall Student Center. Rain Date: April 14, 1988. 

The Videotapes of Dr. Wagenaar's presentations on teaching effectiveness are 
available for viewing in the Faculty Senate Office. The tapes may be viewed 
in the office conference room or checked out for a period of no more than 
10 working days. The first session, "Spectrum of Faculty Evaluation," is 
contained on two tapes and the second session, ‘Models of Faculty 
Development," is on one tape. When requesting the videotapes, please specify 
which tape(s) you desire. Videotapes will not be forwarded through campus 
mail; you must pick them up in person. 

Senate Committee Chairs: Please note that all committee annual reports are 
due in the Faculty Senate Office no later than Friday, April 29, 1988, 4:30 
p.m. 

The Faculty Senators and Committee Chairs will interview the third candidate 
for the position of Vice Chancellor for Academic Affairs, Dr. Phillip Thomas, 
on Tuesday, April 19, 1988, 11:15-12:15, in the Nursing Building, Room 101.  



Senate Resolutions have been approved by the Chancellor as follows: 
#88-14 Spring 1988 Graduation List 
#88-15 Endorsement of the Sentiment of SGA Resolution #L.R. 11-3, 2/9/88 
#88-16 Faculty Senate Academic Committee Ex-officio Members Voting 

Privileges 

#88-17 Curriculum Committee Report: Minutes of February 11, 1988 
#88-18 Curriculum Committee Report: Minutes of February 25, 1988 
A response to resolution #88-19, "Material Procedural Irregularities", will 

be given by May 1, 1988. 

C. Richard Eakin, Chancellor 

Chancellor Eakin had no formal announcements but indicated his availability for 
questions. Woodside (Mathematics) asked for a clarification of Dr. Eakin's 
remarks appearing in the March 15, 1988, Pieces of Eight concerning remedial 

education. Woodside stated that "Over two-thirds of our entering freshmen are 
placed in remedial math courses and one-third in math lab."" Eakin responded that 
his remarks were relative to the overall situation statewide. He stated that "we 
have a continuing obligation to help the students that need remediation" and that 

“relatively, the situation is encouraging."' Woodside responded that he thought 
the situation was "discouraging." 

Chancellor Eakin then remarked that the Secretary of the Air Force has granted a 
two year extension for the number of AFROTC programs that were to be canceled and 
that “our program will continue." 

D. Vice Chancellor Reports 
Acting Vice Chancellor for Academic Affairs, William Bloodworth 
Dr. Bloodworth announced the list of faculty approved for promotion/tenure: 

College of Arts and Sciences 

Chemistry: 

Dr. Paul Gemperline, to Associate Professor with tenure 
English: 

Dr. Bertie Fearing, to Professor 

Dr. Ronald Hoag, to Associate Professor with tenure 

Dr. Charles Sullivan, to Professor 

Health, Physical Education, Recreation, and Safety: 

Dr. David Porretta, to Associate Professor with tenure 

Dr. Lucille Smith, to Assistant Professor 

Mathematics: 
Dr. John Daughtry, to Professor 

Physics: 

Dr. Gregory Lapicki, to Professor 
Political Science: 

Dr. Nancy Spaulding, to Assistant Professor 

Dr. Raymond Webster, to Associate Professor with tenure 

Theatre Arts: 

Ms. Teresa Donohue, to Assistant Professor 

Professional Schools 

Arts 

Mr. Paul Hartley, to Professor 

Education: 

Dr. Patricia Anderson, to Associate Professor with tenure 

Dr. David Powers, to Professor  



Home Economics: 

Dr. Jane Teleki, to Associate Professor with tenure 

Music: 

Dr. Richard Lucht, to Professor 

Other Units 

Academic Library Services: 

Ms. Lisa Dalton, to Assistant Professor 

Reappointed with Tenure 
Foreign Languages and Literature: Brian L. Harris 
Psychology: Jean A. Golden 

School of Business: David W. Glascoff and Brian A. O'Doherty 
School of Education: Delma C. Blinson 
School of Industry and Technology: Douglas W. Kruger and William H. McPherson 
School of Social Work: Reginald 0. York 

Appointed with Tenure 

School of Home Economics: DoriAnn Finley, Professor 

He also announced that Alta Andrews, Assistant Professor in Nursing, has been 
granted a UNC Doctoral Study Assignment for next year. 

The Senate responded with a round of applause. 

Vice Chancellor Bloodworth went on to say: "Since this is the last time that I 
will be able to stand before you in my present capacity, I think it is important 
for me to let you know how much I have enjoyed and benefited from my relationship 
with the Senate this year. I have found the Senate officers to be particularly 
helpful and always available. Also, I am genuinely appreciative of the 
opportunity that I have had to listen to discussions on the floor of the Senate. 
I have been constantly impressed with the good sense and careful considerations 
that the Senate brings to its work. We have a good Faculty Senate. 

“IT want to say one more thing. I have worked closely with Richard Eakin for 
nine and a half months now. During those months a number of things have happened 
and I have observed Dr. Eakin in a variety of circumstances and faced with a 
variety of issues. And through it all, I have remained constantly impressed by 
his style of leadership, by his genuine and enlightened concern for this 
university, by the essential rightness of his judgment and values. He is the kind 
of Chancellor who will not only do things right but will also do the right things. 

"So I am here, in my last appearance before you as Acting Vice Chancellor for 
Academic Affairs, to tell you that in my fairly well-informed judgment, we at East 
Carolina University are in good hands: your hands and the Chancellor's." 

Vice Chancellor for Student Life, Elmer Meyer 
Dr. Meyer announced that the recent teleconference on racism was excellent and 
that Student Life has a copy of the tape and associated booklets, both of which 
are available. 

Meyer commented on this being his last Senate meeting: "I have been impressed 
working with the faculty over these past nine years. In my thirty-six years, I 
have never been in a university where the faculty cared any more about working 
with the students. I hope we have done alot to improve student life here at ECU."  



E. Report on the Criteria Used for VCAA Candidate Selection 
Conner Atkeson, Member of the Search Committee for VCAA, after yielding the chair 

to Vice Chair Jones, presented the report (See Attachment 1). Senators posed no 
questions concerning the report. 

Judy Sadler (Library and Information Studies) presented the following resolution: 
"In light of the outstanding job Acting Vice Chancellor William Bloodworth 

has done, the Faculty Senate requests that the Chancellor and William Bloodworth 

be released from the agreement that the Acting Vice Chancellor would not be a 
candidate for the position of Vice Chancellor for Academic Affairs. 

"Therefore, be it resolved that, the Faculty Senate requests consideration of 
William Bloodworth as a candidate for the position of Vice Chancellor for Academic 
Affatres) 

Sadler acknowledged the help of Bob Woodside in drafting the resolution. Connie 
Kledaras (Social Work) stated that "if Dr. Bloodworth was so inclined, he should 
be considered a serious candidate". Vice Chancellor Bloodworth remarked that, 
while he appreciated the intentions, he would ask the makers of the resolution to 
withdraw it. Sadler responded that a motion made and seconded belonged to the 
body and could not be withdrawn. The resolution passed on a voice vote. 
(Resolution #88-21) 

F. Writing Across the Curriculum 

Pat Bizzaro (English) reported on the committee's progress pursuant to Faculty 
Senate Resolution #87-12. A copy of the committee's interim report will be 
available in the Faculty Senate Office shortly. A final report with 

recommendations will be available next semester. 

G. Parking and Traffic Committee 

Henry Ferrell presented the 1987/88 Parking and Traffic Committee Recommendations 
by beginning with the remark: "What a somber day! It is raining. We have just 
learned that our students can't write, can't add, and can't think. Take Heart!, 
they can park anywhere!" The recommendations include the following: 

-That the dirt parking lot on the north side of Jones Dormitory be paved and 
security lights be put in place. 

-That the dirt parking lot on East Ninth Street be paved. 
-That no more leased private parking be assigned on the East Fifth Street 
campus without consultation with the Parking and Traffic Committee. 

-That the “prestige parking" assigned Pirate Club members be charged a 
proportional fee to the Club, as student, staff and faculty parking fees have 
been used to develop these parking areas. 

-That, in order to free up to 125 parking spaces on the East Fifth Street 
campus, a University motor pool for state-owned vehicles be developed and 
that units which prefer to keep their state-owned vehicles on this campus be 
assessed the same parking fees as those persons who have leased private 
parking privileges. 

-That all parking fees and fines be increased at the same proportional rate as 
the present increase in student, staff, and faculty parking permit fees. 

Ferrell also informed the Senate that last year's recommendation that the commuter 
spaces east of Wright between Fifth and Tenth Streets be eliminated would be 
addressed this summer by Chancellor Eakin. 

Ferrell announced that Joe Calder, Public Safety Director, will be retiring this 

summer. He then introduced a resolution recognizing Mr. Calder's long and 
dedicated service to East Carolina University.  



"Tt is the sense of the Senate that Public Safety Director, Joe Calder, has served 

the University and its community well over the past 20 years and that the Senate 
wishes him well in retirement and appreciates his contributions."' The resolution 

passed on a voice vote. (Resolution #88-22) 

Ferrell than introduced a second resolution expressing appreciation of Vice 
Chancellor Elmer Meyer's service to East Carolina University. 

"Tt is the sense of the Senate that Vice Chancellor Elmer Meyer has led the 

Division of Student Life with wit, intelligence, and good humor and has 

contributed significantly to the progress of the University in general and to the 
development of the student body inparticularly. The Senate wishes him well in his 
retirement.'' The resolution passed on a voice vote. (Resolution #88-23) 

Agenda Item IV. Unfinished Business 
Bob Woodside (Mathematics) was recognized to speak to a matter of old business - - 
the report of Dave Hart, Director of Athletics (See Minutes of February 23, 1988). 
Woodside objected to the fact that Mr. Hart did not announce his intention of 

recommending the raising of student fees to balance the athletic budget. Vice 

Chancellor Meyer responded that such action was not decided at the time of the 
report and that the SGA did not strongly object to the fee raise. Woodside 
indicated further that he was disappointed that Hart didn't mention it in his 

report to the Senate. 

Agenda Item V. Report of Committees 

A. Committee on Committees 

Holly Matthews (Sociology and Anthropology) presented the second reading of the 
recommended changes to the charges of the following committees: Career Education, 
Faculty Governance, Unit Code Screening, Research/Creative Activity, and Teaching 

Grants (see March 15, 1988, Senate Agenda, Attachment A). The recommended changes 

passed on a voice vote. (Resolution #88-24) 

Next Professor Matthews presented the second reading of the proposed changes to 

the charges of the following committees: Admissions, Calendar, Continuing 

Education, and Faculty Computer (see March 15, 1988, Senate Agenda, Attachment B). 

The recommended changes passed on a voice vote. (Resolution #88-25) 

B. Curriculum Committee 

Bill Grossnickle (Psychology) presented the recommendations contained in the 

minutes of the Curriculum Committee meeting of March 24, 1988, with the following 

editorial correction: The change in prerequisites for entrance into the School of 
Business (3rd paragraph) are to go into the new catalogue. They will not affect 
students presently enrolled. The recommendations passed on a voice vote. 

(Resolution #88-26) 

Grossnickle then announced that, starting this fall, all course proposals must 
make use of the "revised Buckler" form. Copies of this form are available in the 
Senate office. 

C. Educational Policies & Planning Committee 

Bob Schellenberger (Business) presented the revised Mission Statement for East 
Carolina University. In response to a question from Judy Bernhardt (Nursing), 

Schellenberger stated that comments concerning the statement should be directed to 
him, Henry Ferrell, or George Bailey before the end of the semester. Vice 

Chancellor Meyer remarked that the Mission Statement should somewhere contain the 
charge that we all should be sensitive to the rights of others.  



D. Faculty Affairs Committee 

Karl Rodabaugh (Continuing Education) presented the Proposed Emeritus Policy. Lou 
Everett (Nursing) moved to amend by replacing the words “shall act't in the first 
sentence of the second paragraph with "may recommend". The amendment passed on a 
voice vote. The proposal as amended then passed on a voice vote. (See Attachment 
2 for amended proposal.) (Resolution #88-27) 

E. Faculty Governance Committee 

Bob Hursey (Mathematics) presented the second reading of the Proposed Amendment to 
Appendix A regarding the Parliamentarian of the Faculty (see March 15, 1988, 
Senate Agenda, Attachment 2). Chair Atkeson stated that this, if passed, would 
come before the General Faculty Meeting in the fall. The proposed amendment 
passed on a voice vote. (Resolution #88-28) 

Hursey then presented the Unit Code for the School of Social Work. The Code 
passed on a voice vote. Connie Kledaras (Social Work) rose to commend and thank 
the Committee. Hursey responded that the Committee appreciates Connie's 
appreciation. (Resolution #88-29) 

F. Research/Creative Activity Committee 
Henry Ferrell (History) presented the report on 1988-89 Research/Creative Activity 
Grants & 1988 Stipends. (See Attachment 3) 

G. Student Recruitment and Retention Committee 

Nancy Mayberry (Foreign Languages and Literature) presented the Recommendation 
Regarding Student Workload/Courseload (See Attachment 2, Agenda). Donald 
Parkerson (History) asked how it will be enforced. Mayberry responded that it 
could not be enforced. Curtis Farrance (Nursing) asked how it would be used. 
Mayberry responded that it would be a guideline that faculty could point to. The 
recommendation passed on a voice vote. (Resolution #88-30) 

Mayberry then presented the resolution regarding Availability of Courses for 
Registration (See Attachment 3, Agenda). Joyce (Physics) stated that, while he 
supports the intentions of the resolution, he feels that it might be asking the 
administration to recommend steps that we should be recommending. He then moved 
to return the resolution to the committee for specific recommendations. The 
motion to recommit passed on a voice vote. (Resolution #88-31) 

H. Teaching Effectiveness Committee 
Frank Rabey (Allied Health) presented the resolution regarding Funding for 
Teaching Effectiveness Conference (See Attachment 4, Agenda). The resolution 
passed on a voice vote. (Resolution #88-32) 

I. Teaching Grants Committee 

Bonnie Duldt (Nursing) presented the 1988 Summer Stipends and 1988/1989 Teaching 
Grant Awards (See Attachment 4). 

J. Unit Code Screening Committee 

Don Sexauer (Art) presented the Unit Codes for the following units: School of 
Art, Health Sciences Library, Department of History, and Department of Library and 
Information Studies. The Codes were approved on a voice vote. (Resolution 

#88-33)  



Agenda Item VI. New Business 

Donald Parkerson (History) presented the resolution regarding Lengthy Drop Period. 

Steven Thomas (Allied Health) asked whether it was meant to apply to both 

undergraduate and graduate students. Parkerson responded that it was to apply to 
undergraduate students. Jo Ann Jones (English) indicated that there is a serious 
problem with this resolution: the policy it recommends addresses only regular 
semester-length courses; it gives no consideration to block courses or to summer 
term courses (many of the latter which meet one hour and a half each day). Jones 

then moved that the matter of shortening the free drop period be referred to the 
Credits Committee for study; that, as part of its deliberation, this Committee 

conduct open hearings to enable faculty and students to have input; and, further, 

that this Committee report to the Senate during the 1988 fall semester with a 

recommendation concerning the drop policy. The motion to refer passed on a voice 

vote. (Resolution #88-34) 

George Bailey (Philosophy), noting that this would be the last meeting for Senator 

South (English), asked for a round of applause for him. The Senate gladly 

responded. 

Connie Kledaras (Social Work) noted that it would be the last meeting for a number 

of “ole timers,'' including himself. The Senate responded with a second round of 

applause. A few Senators were heard to question who would remind the officers of 

the traditional seasonal beverages. 

There being no further business or laments, Chair Atkeson adjourned the meeting at 
4:10 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Sharon Bland, Office Secretary 

Senate Resolutions: 

#88-21 Consideration of William Bloodworth for the position of Vice Chancellor 
for Academic Affairs 

#88-22 Appreciation to Joe Calder 

#88-23 Appreciation to Elmer Meyer 

#88-24 Committee on Committees: Changes to charges of the following 

committees: Career Education, Faculty Governance, Unit Code Screening, 

Research/Creative Activity, and Teaching Grants 

Committee on Committees: Changes to charges of the following 

committees: Admissions, Calendar, Continuing Education, Faculty 
Computer 

Curriculum Committee Report: Minutes of March 24, 1988 

Proposed Emeritus Policy 

Faculty Manual, Appendix A amendment: Parliamentarian of the Faculty  



#88-29 

#88-30 

#88-31 

#88-32 

#88-33 

#88-34 

Code for the School of Social Work 

Recommendation: Student Workload/Courseload 

Resolution: Availability of Courses for Registration, recommitted to 
Student Recruitment & Retention Committee 

Request for funding for Teaching Effectiveness National Conferences 

Unit Codes for Art, Health Sciences Library, History, and Library and 

Information Studies 

Resolution: Lengthy Drop Period referred to Credits Committee 

 



Attachment 2 

EMERITUS POLICY 

The Faculty Affairs Committee recommends the adoption of the following policy 
either as a new “Appendix T" or an amendment to "Part IV" of the Faculty Manual: 

Upon receiving written confirmation of intent to retire by a tenured faculty 
member with ten or more years of full-time service to East Carolina University, 
the unit head shall notify the unit personnel committee which, in turn, may 
recommend granting the retiree emeritus status. Its decision shall then be 

forwarded to the unit head and other appropriate administrative officers in the 
same manner as other personnel recommendations for their concurrence or 
nonconcurrence. 

This policy shall be retroactive for all retirements during the 1987/88 academic 
year or as stipulated by the Chancellor. 

 



Attachment 1 

VICE CHANCELLOR FOR ACADEMIC AFFAIRS 

EAST CAROLINA UNIVERSITY invites nominations and applications 

for the position of Vice Chancellor for Academic Affairs. 

The Vice Chancellor, who reports directly to the Chancellor, 

is the chief academic officer and provides academic leadership 

for the College of Arts and Sciences and seven professional 

schools. Candidates for the position must have the following: 

~terminal degree and evidence of significant scholarly 

achievement; 

-experience at a dean's or equivalent level in an institution 

of higher education; 
-experience with budget management; 

-ability to communicate effectively; 

-ability to work within a diversified comprehensive 

institution serving a wide range of constituencies. 

Applicants should submit a letter of application, complete 

resume, official transcript, and a statement of his or her 

management style, educational philosophy, and beliefs concerning 

the mission of a university in the contemporary world. In 

addition, candidates should submit the names of five individuals 

who may be contacted for a reference in the event of final 

consideration. 

The position is available June 1, 1988. Applications will 

be accepted until February 1, 1988. Application materials 

should be sent to: 

Dr. Caxd shdiex 

Chairperson, Search Committee 

104 Spilman Building 
East Carolina University 

Greenville, NC 27858-4353 

Federal law requires documentation of identity and so ee 

before final consideration. 

East Carolina University is an affirmative action/equal opportunity 

employer and as such encourages applications from qualified 

women and minorities.  



Attachment 3 

1988-89 RESEARCH/CREATIVE ACTIVITY GRANTS & 1988 STIPENDS 
The Acting Vice Chancellor for Academic Affairs, 

announced that pending certification of the 1988-89 budget, 
will be awarded as follows: 

Simon Baker Geog & Pl 

Don Collins Lib & Info 

Margie Gallagher Home Ec 

Robert Gantt HPERS 

Nancy Hobbs Home Ec 

Richard Israel HPERS 

Gordon Jendrasiak Physics 

Bela Karvaly Physics 

Cliff Knight Biology 

Evelyn Knight & 
Hans Johnson AHS 

Donald Lawler English 

Larry Means Psychology 

(eas 6 

Geology 
HPERS 

Clarence Morgan 

Donald Neal 

Linda Rickard 

Art Rodriguez Chemistry 

Martin Schultz Socio&Anthro 

Charles Singhas Biology 

Richard Spruill Geology 

Mel Stanforth Art 

Scott Worley AHS 

Tinsley Yarbrough Poli Sci 

Reginald York Social Work 

Music Selma Gokcen 

Ron Hoag English 
Tomis Kapitan Philosophy 

Dr. William Bloodworth, has 

grants and stipends 

1988-89 GRANTS 
Detailed Land Use and Land Cover Mapping 

and Analysis of the N. C. Barrier Islands: 

A Benchmark Study 

Flags for a New Nation; the Confederate 

Committee on Flag and Seal and the Search 

for a National Banner 
Lipid and Fatty Acid Composition of Selected $2,700 

Fishes of North Carolina 

Investigation of the Delayed Effect of 

Aerobic Exercise on Energy Expenditure 

Economic Impact of Upholstered Furniture 

Flammability Regulations 
Validation of Ultrasound as a Method for 

Determining Body Composition 

The Interaction of the Heart Drug, 
Amiodarone, with Heart Cells 

Surface Electrical Properties of Halogenated $2,945 
Poly(acetylene) Derivatives 
Collembolan Succession, Niche Position and 

Species Diversity in Litterbag Microenviron- 

ments of a Hardwood Forest Floor Community 

$2,700 

$2,998 

$ 681 

Sis277 

$2,345 

$2,400 

$1,448 

Health Status and the Delivery of Community $1,879 

Service 

Travel to McLennan Library, McGill University$ 821 

to Investigate the Holograph MS of the Statue 
of John Brute 
The Effects of Estrous Cycle on Working 

Memory 

Abstract Painting 

Sedimentology of an Ancient Coastal Lagoon 

Immediate Effects of Different Types of 

Teacher Feedback on the Motor Performance 

Carbon-13 Relaxation and Molecular 
Reorientation in Dibromo and Diiodomethane 
Occupational Pursuits of Free Women During 

1800-1850 Period: A Content Analysis of 

American Newspapers 

Maternal-fetal Hemeostasis: Interactions 
of the Membrance-decidual Complex 

Groundwater Hydrology of Ocracoke Island, 
North Carolina 

The Printing of a Group of Exhibition Quality$1,103 

Photographs 

Reliability of Three Measures of Muscle Tone $ 400 

in the Upper Extremity 
Justice John Marshall Harlan: 

Craftsman (A Monograph) 
An Exploration of Situational Models for 

Human Service Administration 
1988 SUMMER STIPENDS 

Participation in the William Pleeth Master 

Classes for Cellists in Suffolk, England from 

28 July - 6 August 1988 

A Study of an Annotated Set of Mark Twain's Writings 
C. S. Pierce and the Logic of Abductive Inference 

$2,075 

$1,430 
$1,960 
$ 502 

$2,064 

$1,154 

$2,898 

$2,940 

Judicial $2,600 

$ 636  



Attachment 4 

1988-89 TEACHING GRANTS & 1988 STIPENDS 

The Acting Vice Chancellor for Academic Affairs, Dr. William Bloodworth, has 
announced that pending certification of the 1988-89 budget, grants and stipends 
will be awarded as follows: 1988-89 GRANTS 
Sylvia Brown & 

Sylvene Spickerman Nursing Use of Thomas-Kilmann Conflict Mode $ 430 

Instrument to Increase the Student's 
Repertoire of Conflict Management Styles 

Maria Malby & FL&L 

Myron Gluck ALS Computer Aided Instruction Learning eae a Ba 
Modules for Russian Language Study 

Dorothy Merrow & 

Maryellen McSweeney Nursing An Instructional Package of Paper-and- $1,002 
Pencil & Computer Materials on Data 

Processing 

Gary Smith AHS Video Technology In Environmental Health$ 960 

Charles Ziehr Geog & Pl Geographic Information Systems (GIS): $1,327 
Geography's Newest Technology with 
Multidisciplinary Applicability 
1988 SUMMER STIPENDS 

Jeannie Golden Psych Graduate Internship in Assessment of 
Families Who Have Children with Mental, 

Behavioral, and/or Emotional Handicaps 
William Hoots Technology Time Standards in Industry 

Kathleen Kennedy Biology Development of a New Biotechnology Methods 

Course 

 


